
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 

21st January 2008 at George Ward Training Centre, 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Richard Wood (Chairman of the Meeting); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Chris Holmes; John Glover; Don Millard (from 7.10 p.m.) and Steve Petty. 


Apologies: Cllr. Mike Mills; Cllr  Terry Chivers: Cllr. Ruth Gillings and Cllr. Mike Sankey. 

332/07    Cllr. Gillings – Compassionate Leave: A letter was received from Cllr.Gillings to request compassionate leave for 3 months from Council duties due to bereavement. 


This was granted. It was agreed to send a card of sympathy from the Council. 
333/07
Declarations of Interest: The Clerk and Mrs Margaret Mylchreest  declared interests in matters relating to their salaries in the final budget. Cllr. Brindle declared an interest in the Wilts and Berks. Canal Route through Melksham as the Parish Council representative on this organisation. Cllr. Wood declared an interest in Item 12 –Berryfield Allotments as an Allotment Tenant. Cllr. Glover declared an interest in the seat survey received from Melksham 1st as a Melksham 1st Director who represented the Parish Council.
334/07
Public Participation: No matters were raised.

335/07
Minutes, Planning Committee 7th January: These Minutes were noted.

336/07
Arising from Min. 315/07 New Pavilion, Bowerhill: The Council noted the final sketch for the proposed new Pavilion at Bowerhill Sports Field.
337/07
Planning Applications:  The Council considered the following planning applications:

MW07  03938 Dance Direct, Indus Acre, Avro Way, Bowerhill. Erection of warehouse building and access provision.


Comments: The Council has no objection in principle  to the erection of the warehouse building. However the Council does object that there is insufficient parking on site to accommodate the new industrial build. Up until  very recently this land was  used for overspill parking from Superior Graphics, but now that parking has stopped in preparation for development,  cars are being parked everywhere on the residential estate. The Council feels that adequate parking should be an intrinsic part of this development site. 


The Council deplores the unnecessary felling of beautiful mature lime trees  to make way for this development. In view of this the applicant should be  required to  supply a full landscaping plan  which shows compensatory planting of the same number of mature trees within the site (5-6) to replace the  Limes.  The Council also requests that a dropped kerb be installed at the pavement end, to enable access from the residential area to the Sports Field 

MW08  00039 Mr J. Taylor, 35 Westlands Lane, Beanacre. Proposed two storey extension


Comments: There is concern that a planning condition of the existing house was that a turning circle be provided to prevent cars backing on to the Lane. This now seems to have disappeared as a wall has been constructed  over it.  The Council would like to see the turning circle reinstated prior to the extension being allowed  to go ahead.

338/07
Planning Correspondence 
(i) Leisure and Recreation Plan Document (DPD):  The Council noted a Report from CATS which emphasised the general shortage of rugby pitches and the urgent need for a second  pitch with up-to-date changing facilities. It was agreed these needs backed up the Council’s representations for  recreational land at Dunch Lane, Pathfinder Way and Bowerhill Sports Field to be included in the DPD.  It was noted that each representation for a particular area of land had to be submitted on a separate form to WWDC.  The Clerk informed that copies of forms were available at the Council office. Wiltshire County Council had not yet confirmed how much  land at the Woolmore Farm site would be made available for community sport and thus it was important to ensure recreational land was allocated at other sites as well. Cllr. Glover  emphasised that sports groups should be encouraged to make a submission as the more people who wrote in, the better. Cllr. Brindle proposed the Council also support the insertion of a Wilts and Berks Canal route corridor into the plan. This was agreed.
            Resolved: The Council make representations in favour of the following 
      sites being allocated in the DPD:

            (2) Wilts and Berks Canal Route Corridor via River Avon,Melksham

           (3) Land at Dunch Lane

           (4) Land off Pathfinder Way

           (5) Bowerhill Sports Field (pitches at Lancaster Road,Bowerhill) 

(ii) Core Strategy Issues and Options -WWDC seminar: The Council noted a  copy email  from the Town Mayor, Richard Wiltshire to the Town  Clerk to request that the Town Council invite representatives from all local councils to a WWDC  presentation about the Core Strategy on 4th February. An invitation to attend a Rural Parishes Seminar at Bradford on Avon on 29th January was also received. Cllr. Bean offered to attend the Seminar as the MWPC representative. This offer was welcomed.  It was further agreed to make the Core Strategy an Agenda item for discussion at the next Planning Meeting on 5th February. 
            Resolved: The Core Strategy be discussed at the Planning Committee on 4th February and Cllr. Bean attend the Rural Parishes Seminar on 29th January.

(iii) New secondary school Woolmore Farm: The Council noted the conditions upon which planning permission had been granted. Cllr. Glover emphasised that the Council needed to keep a watching brief to ensure that preliminary work was carried out properly. He proposed the Parish Council write to Wiltshire County Council to request copies of (11) the ecological Environmental Management Plan; (12) the full Landscaping Plan with enhancements along the northern boundary; the Arboricultural Method Statement (16) and the Community Use Scheme (24). This was agreed.

           Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire County Council to request copies of the papers detailed above.

(iv) MW07 02370 Planning Permission re new dwelling, 53A Beanacre: The Council noted a reply from the Environment Agency to inform that while the Environment Agency did not permit any new septic tanks at Beanacre, new dwellings were permitted providing a  package treatment plant was installed; the last record of a Discharge Consent being in May 2006. Cllr. Holmes expressed concern that the Council’s objections had been watered down and no reference had been made in the Planning Report to previous Westlands Lane problems re use of septic tanks. Cllr. Glover proposed the Council reply to the Environment Agency to draw attention to the recent planning permission and to enquire whether the EA were aware of this application. This was agreed.
            Resolved: The Council write to  EA to find out if  it was aware that planning permission had been granted for a new dwelling  in Westlands Lane. 
339/07
        Financial matters
(i) Budget 2008/09 - recommendations from 19th November Budget  Meeting: The Chairman invited comments on the proposed budget. .  It was noted that the proposed new land rent for Berryfield Allotments had not yet been agreed with Mr Guley. Cllr. Petty reported that Cllr. Chivers was concerned that if the Council re-let office accommodation for profit, this could contravene the Public Authority Goods and Services Act. Cllr. Millard echoed this concern. Cllr. Coombes emphasised that the District Valuer set commercial values. It was agreed to seek advice from NALC on this matter .It was noted that the Council would need to reserve £5,000  whether or not it took over the main lease as if the Council moved premises, this sum would be needed to set up a new office.  Cllr. Glover was concerned that no additional funds had been reserved in 2008/09 for future maintenance of Bowerhill Sports Field and emphasised that funds needed to be put aside every year. There was discussion re the future of the lease. It was noted that as the Lease was for a 5 year term and the  2 year break point for both parties (MSK and MWPC) had now passed, the Lease as it stood was valid for another three years. 
            Resolved: Cllr. Wood proposed, seconded by Cllr Brindle, that the Finance Committee recommendations, as detailed in Min. 254/07 – 286/07 be approved. This was agreed with three votes against the motion: Cllr. Glover, Cllr. Petty and Cllr. Millard. 
              (ii)        Precept 2008/09:  Cllrs. Millard and Petty  felt the rise in Precept of £10,000 was too high for poorer people in the parish. Cllr. Glover  felt the Precept needed to be higher to include an additional sum for Bowerhill Sports Field Maintenance. The Council formally agreed the Precept for 2008/09  be £95,000 with three voted against.. Cllrs Glover Millard and Petty voted against the motion


    Resolved: The Council approve a Precept of £95,000 for 2008/09

(iii) Receipts:  The Council noted the following receipt: 
                           Allotment Rent 1B



   
£      5.00

(iv)  Accounts for payment: Resolved The following accounts were checked and approved for payment:

   3041
 Stuart Richmond – Architect re. new Pavilion                     £  433.60

               3042  British Telecom – re: telephone 01225 705700
           £  100.19

               3043 Viking Direct – Stationery
                                               £    78.54

               3044  Commercial Ltd - photocopying
                        
£    77.71

               3045
Mrs Mary Jarvis – Jan Salary + expenses                  
         
               3046
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – Jan Salary
                      
               3047
Mrs Teresa Strange – Jan Salary + 6 hours extra
          
               3048
Mrs Elaine Cranton
- Dec Office Cleaning                       
               3049
Mrs Gill Butler – Jan Salary (24 hrs 01/11– 20/12/07)        
               3050 Inland Revenue Tax/NI – Jarvis, Mylchreest, Cranton,         £  462.88 

       

Strange (less SSP recovery for Cole - £120.92)

               3051
WCC Superannuation Employer/ee  Jarvis


£  408.73   

               3052 Society Local Council Clerks – Annual Subscription           £  161.00

340/07    Minutes, Council Meeting 10th December: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting

be formally approved with the following amendment:


Min.309/07  Line 3-4  Amend to “68 Shaw Hill and No 9 The Beeches”

341/07
Arising from Min 277/07 Standards Board DVD &WW Standards Committee: The Clerk reported that the DVD was now bring circulated. A paper had been received from WWDC to invite comment on the proposed enlargement of the Standards Committee from 9 to 12 members and to invite names for new members.   Cllr. Glover did not support making the Committee larger.  Cllr. Petty informed that although the District Council facilitated the Committee, the Committee itself was independent from the District Council. Cllr. Baines emphasised it would be better for parish councils if there were more parish councillors serving on the committee. Cllr. Coombes  stated he would be willing to serve. 

Resolved: 1. The Council reply to express support for the Committee to be enlarged from 9 to 12 members. 2 The Council inform the Standards Committee that Cllr. Coombes would be willing to serve as a member.
342/07
Arising from Min. 291/07 Pollarding of Trees, Shaw Play Area: The Council noted that this work would take place on Monday 28th January.
343/07
Arising from Min. 292/07 Melksham Hospital:  The Council noted a written Report of  the Meeting with PCT 17th   December. Councillors expressed disbelief  and disgust that the PCT had denied that a new West Wiltshire Hospital was one of the consultation options. Cllr. Baines emphasised that the Pathways for Change Document presented three options, one  of which was to close Melksham Hospital and build a new Community Hospital close by at Semington. This option had formed part of the presentation material to councils and had been costed. The Council also noted a report in the Wiltshire Times  that Wiltshire PCT had also reneged on the proposal to retain mental health beds at Melksham. One of the factors against Melksham Hospital being used was that it now had no minor injury unit – due to its recent closure by PCT. Cllr. Glover emphasised the Government could freely spend taxpayer’s money on other major projects such as Northern Rock but appeared unable to sort out the NHS. He advised the petition organisers to organise a trip to No 10 Downing Street and meet local MPs there with the petition. Cllr. Millard  referred to the Prime Minister’s own speech on being appointed that the country needed to keep its community hospitals. Melksham Hospital had originally had 48 beds. He likened cuts to Beeching and  the railways.  Cllr. Holmes emphasised that the PCT every time ignored local views and did exactly as it pleased, in line with directions from the Dept of Health. Cllr. Brindle felt the consultation had been a total sham. 


Resolved: The Council protest that local wishes were being ignored to the  Minister of Health and send a copy of the letter to the Prime Minister and local MPs.  
344/07
Arising from Min. 293/07 Speeding, Semington Road: The Council noted a reply from WCC to confirm that the Traffic Calming Scheme would now be assessed and considered the Local Transport Plan funding in 2008 – 09., although other competing schemes could be given a higher priority. Cllr. Petty proposed that WCC be asked to consult with the whole community before putting any scheme forward for inclusion. This was agreed. Resolved: The Council reply to ask WCC to consult with the community once a scheme had been drawn up.
345/07
Arising from Min.304/07 Seats at Berryfield: West Wilts. District Council had recommended the installation of a seat similar  to those installed at King George V Playing Field. Cllr. Wood  agreed to look at the seats in the Playing Field and report back. 
346/07    Arising from Min. 308/07 Shaw and Whitley Play Areas –remedial work  The Clerk  reported that the former Caretaker, Barry Mylchreest had agreed to carry out the necessary repair work. However he had decided not to renew his Accreditation for inspecting Play Areas as he felt it was time for the new Caretaker to be trained up in this work.
347/07   Minutes, Staffing Committee 7th January: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
348/07
Arising from Min. 317/07 Appointment of Relief Caretaker: The Chairman reported that three candidates had been interviewed for this post, but one had withdrawn when he realised it was only a temporary appointment. He gave details of the candidates and reported  the Staffing Committee recommended  that Mr Brian Higgins to be appointed on a three month contract.   Cllr. Baines then proposed seconded by Cllr. Glover that Mr Brian Higgins be appointed for three months. This was agreed.
              Resolved: The Council appoint Mr Brian Higgins as the Relief Caretaker for three months. 
349/07    Staffing Committee recommendations: It was noted that the Statutory Holidays for 2008/09 were on 27th May and 26th August. Resolved:  The Staffing Committee recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 317/07 – 321/07  be formally approved by the Council.
350/07    Minutes,Bus Facilities Working Party 9th January:  Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be  formally approved by the Council and signed as a correct record by the Chair, with the following amendment:
Min 329/07  (Page 3) Penultimate line: Delete “West Cliff” Insert “West Hill”.
351/07
Arising from Min.325/07 Work from Meeting held on 14th March 2007                          Cllr. Brindle again expressed concern at the lack of action from Mouchel Parkman after the last informal  bus facilities meeting on 14th March 2007. The Clerk reported she would be writing to Mouchel Parkman as soon as possible.
352/07
Bus Facilities Meeting 9th January – Working Party recommendations: Resolved:  The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 325/07 -329/07be formally approved. 
353/07
New seat, Eden Grove, Whitley: The Council noted a survey carried out in December by Melksham 1st which indicated that the majority of residents in Eden Grove were keen to have a new seat installed there. This followed on from a decision made at the October Meeting that a seat should not be installed because of residents’ worries about vandalism and that another site should be located.  Cllr. Brindle emphasised his support for a new seat in Eden Grove together with a litter bin. Cllr. Millard suggested the Council consider installing an all-metal seat to avoid vandal damage. As a decision had been made on this matter in October, the Chairman advised that the Standing Order rule not to discuss an item for six months once a decision had been made should be applied on this occasion. 

Resolved : This item be considered at the April Meeting when the survey together with any suggested alternative sites for a seat be reviewed.
354/07
General Correspondence for action
(i) Berryfield Allotments: A letter was received from Mrs Gray to seek the Council’s views  on a request received from a resident for permission to use the allotment track for residential access and to move the position of the allotment gates.  Access was required to facilitate planning permission for an additional  dwelling in the garden of  611 Berryfield Lane. Cllr. Petty expressed concern that the request raised several issues. The track was narrow and if used for parking, this would block access for allotment tenants. It was agreed to reply to confirm the Council had rights of access and to refer the matter to the Council’s solicitor for advice.
(ii) Wiltshire Police & Melksham East Report: The Council noted a letter from Wiltshire Police to inform of the appointment of a  new Chief Constable for Wiltshire and to express a wish for closer community involvement. This was welcomed. The Council also noted a report from the Chairman re crime and community consultation in the Melksham East area. 

(iii)  Tree-planting at Falcon Way roundabout - quotations: The Council noted quotations received for planting up the Falcon Way roundabout in accordance with the design by Bowerhill resident Mrs Rivett. It was felt this scheme should be deferred until after the construction of the new Secondary School at Woolmore Farm. New cycleways and pedestrian crossings were to be installed in this area which could mean alterations to the roundabout. 
Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire County Council to find out if the new planting could be incorporated into the revised highway scheme for this area and carried out as a community benefit of the new build.

(iv) Replacement of felled trees, Bowerhill: A paper was received from resident Mrs Scott asking that three trees recently felled by the District Council should be replaced. It was agreed to support this request with the proviso that the trees be planted a bit further back from the footway, than marked on a plan by Mrs Scott.

Resolved: The Council forward this request to the District Council 
(iv)      Christmas refuse/recycling collections & Whitley post box: The Council noted copy letters  from Cllr. Chivers. Councillors agreed that the  lack of robust arrangements to cope with Christmas recycling and refuse collections had led to a health hazard at the Shaw School recycling site. It was noted that an item in the Atworth Village Magazine had encouraged people to use Shaw School after a recycling site at the Industrial Site had been withdrawn. 
      (v)        Civic Awards – Letter from Town Council: The Council noted this paper. 
355/07
 General Correspondence for information: The Council noted the                following information:
                  (i)  WCC revocation of Tuesdays  “No Waiting Order” in Melksham    Market Place. 

                 (ii)   RAF Melksham - Letter of thanks from RAF Association for the    Council’s help in making the Melksham Association better known 
                 (iii) WWDC – Royal Flush Award 
           (iv) Sustainable Communities Bill- Letter from Local Works to inform the Bill has at last become law and to advise on how it will affect local communities.
            (v) Vehicles offered for sale on the Highway: Advice from WWDC Officer Graham Steady on how the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 should be applied to car sales. 

            Meeting closed 9.30 p.m.

Chairman, 25th February 2008 
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